

NEWRY, MOURNE & DOWN DISTRICT COUNCIL

NMD/C/

**Minutes of Council Meeting held on Monday 9 April 2018 at 6pm in the
Mourne Room, Downshire Civic Centre, Downpatrick**

In the Chair: Councillor R Mulgrew

In attendance:

(Councillors)

Councillor T Andrews	Councillor P Brown
Councillor R Burgess	Councillor P Byrne
Councillor M Carr	Councillor C Casey
Councillor W Clarke	Councillor G Craig
Councillor D Curran	Councillor L Devlin
Councillor S Doran	Councillor C Enright
Councillor G Fitzpatrick	Councillor G Hanna
Councillor V Harte	Councillor H Harvey
Councillor T Hearty	Councillor R Howell
Councillor D Hyland	Councillor M Larkin
Councillor K Loughran	Councillor J Macauley
Councillor O McMahon	Councillor A McMurray
Councillor M Murnin	Councillor B Quinn
Councillor H Reilly	Councillor J Rice
Councillor M Ruane	Councillor M Savage
Councillor G Sharvin	Councillor G Stokes
Councillor D Taylor	Councillor JJ Tinnelly
Councillor J Trainor	Councillor B Walker

(Officials)

Mr L Hannaway, Chief Executive
Mrs D Carville, Director of Corporate Services
Mr M Lipsett, Director of Active & Healthy Communities
Ms M Ward, Director of Enterprise, Regeneration & Tourism
Mr R Moore, Acting Director of Neighbourhood Services
Ms R Mackin, Assistant Director, Corporate Planning & Policy
Ms V Keegan, Head of Marketing
Mr C Moffett, Head of Corporate Policy
Mrs E McParland, Democratic Services Manager
Miss S Taggart, Democratic Services Officer

C/049/2018

APOLOGIES AND CHAIRPERSON'S REMARKS

Apologies were received from Councillors Bailie, Kimmins, McAteer and Ó Muirí.

- The Chairperson advised March had been an extremely busy month for Council with the International Women's Day Event in Canal Court on 8th March that had

seen 400 women attending from the ages of 19-93. This was followed by a trip to Cannes, and St Patrick's Day with opening and closing concerts in Down Cathedral and Newry Town Hall and a host of events in between. She stated she and the Chief Executive had just returned from America from a trip with members of Warrenpoint Comhaltas. She commended the young people on the trip whose behaviour was impeccable and said they were a credit to the District and their families.

- The Chairperson congratulated Kilkeel Hockey Club on winning the premier league for the first time in their history.
- The Chairperson reminded Members that she and Councillor Clarke were holding a Family Fun Day in Castlewellan Forest Park on 12th May to raise money for MYMY and would be looking for representatives from the various Parties to take a dip in the lake.

C/050/2018 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

C/051/2018 ACTION SHEET ARISING FROM COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 5 MARCH 2018

Read: Action Sheet from Council Meeting held on 5 March 2018 (copy circulated).

AGREED: The Action Sheet from Council Meeting held on 5 March 2018 was agreed.

COUNCIL MINUTES FOR ADOPTION AND SIGNING

C/052/2018 MINUTES OF COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 5 MARCH 2018

Read: Minutes of Council Meeting held on 5 March 2018 (copy circulated).

C/047/2018 – Notice of Motion received from Councillor Tinnelly

Councillor Hyland asked whether a letter had been sent to request a full inquiry into clerical abuse, who it had been sent to and whether a reply had been forthcoming as yet.

Mr Hannaway advised the letter had been sent to the Secretary of State and no reply had been forthcoming as yet, however a reminder letter had been sent.

AGREED: The Minutes of the Council meeting held on 5 March 2018 were agreed as an accurate record and adopted on the proposal of Councillor Harvey, seconded by Councillor Burgess.

C/053/2018 **MINUTES OF SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 26 FEBRUARY 2018**

Read: Minutes of Special Council Meeting held on 26 February 2018 (copy circulated).

AGREED: **The Minutes of the Special Council meeting held on 26 February 2018 were agreed as an accurate record and adopted on the proposal of Councillor Burgess, seconded by Councillor Hearty.**

C/054/2018 **MINUTES OF SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 26 MARCH 2018**

Read: Minutes of Special Council Meeting held on 26 March 2018 (copy circulated).

AGREED: **The Minutes of the Special Council meeting held on 26 March 2018 were agreed as an accurate record and adopted on the proposal of Councillor Craig, seconded by Councillor Burgess.**

COMMITTEE MINUTES FOR CONSIDERATION AND ADOPTION

C/055/2018 **MINUTES OF ENTERPRISE, REGENERATION AND TOURISM COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON 12 MARCH 2018**

Read: Minutes of Enterprise, Regeneration and Tourism Committee Meeting held on 12 March 2018 (copy circulated).

ERT/046/2018 – Tourism Marketing Plan 2018/19

Councillor Craig asked how the Council was comparing to other Councils in terms of tourism.

Mrs Ward advised the NISRA statistics had not been published as yet, however she would share same when available.

ERT/048/2018 – SLA's Tourism 2018/19

Councillor Devlin asked whether there was any update on the meeting due to take place with National Trust regarding pony trekking in Murlough Nature Reserve.

Mrs Ward advised she would speak with the officer involved and revert to the Member with an update on whether the meeting had taken place.

ERT/049/2018 – South Armagh Outdoor Recreation Plan

Councillor McMurray asked whether officers had investigated other areas for rock climbing potential, such as Moorhill/ Chapel Road Quarry.

Mrs Ward advised other areas were being investigated as part of the Assets Management Strategy, however the plan for South Armagh was funded through Ring of Gullion.

AGREED: **The Minutes were agreed as an accurate record and adopted on the proposal of Councillor Curran, seconded by Councillor Hanna.**

C/056/2018 MINUTES OF STRATEGY, POLICY AND RESOURCES COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON 15 MARCH 2018

Read: Minutes of Strategy, Policy and Resources Committee Meeting held on 15 March 2018 (copy circulated).

AGREED: **The Minutes were agreed as an accurate record and adopted on the proposal of Councillor Burgess, seconded by Councillor Savage.**

C/057/2018 MINUTES OF ACTIVE AND HEALTHY COMMUNITIES COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON 22 MARCH 2018

Read: Minutes of Active and Healthy Communities Committee Meeting held on 22 March 2018 (copy circulated)

AHC/056/2018 – Ballynahinch Olympic, Kilmore Playing Fields

Councillor Murnin asked whether it would be more prudent to request Ballynahinch Olympic to erect a permanent fence on the site at Kilmore Playing Fields which would then become an asset for Council when they relocate.

Mr Lipsett advised this could be looked at so long as it would not affect any further development at the site.

AHC/059/2018 – Financial Assistance Update

Councillor Doran stated officers had been asked to bring back potential further options for Financial Assistance as a lot of groups would not receive funding. He proposed that options be brought back to Committee in order that a broader range of groups could get funding. This was seconded by Councillor Ruane and agreed.

Mr Lipsett advised he would ask officers to detail out the options and bring a report back to AHC Committee.

Councillor Byrne asked that as the financial assistance call was oversubscribed, would it be possible for unsuccessful groups to be signposted to the latest Tourism funding call through ERT as there may be scope for some of the projects to fit into this funding.

AHC/067/2018 – SLA between Council and SANDSA

Councillor Fitzpatrick advised a synopsis had been requested to be circulated to Members so they could encourage local groups to get involved, however this had not been provided as yet.

Mr Lipsett advised he would ask that this be circulated.

AHC/064/2018 – Request to Invite Expressions of Interest for the Card Shop, Margaret Street, Newry and Land to the rear of Bessbook Community Centre
Councillor Harte asked for an update on this matter.

Mr Lipsett advised he would find out if there was an update and revert to the Member on the matter.

AGREED: The Minutes were agreed as an accurate record and adopted on the proposal of Councillor Walker, seconded by Councillor Howell.

C/058/2018 **MINUTES OF REGULATORY & TECHNICAL SERVICES COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON 21 MARCH 2018**

Read: Minutes of Regulatory and Technical Services Committee Meeting held on 21 March 2018 (copy circulated)

RTS/037/2018 – Waste Management Scale of Charges 2018-19

Councillor Reilly said employees from the legacy Down District Council area had contacted him advising they were being paid less than their counterparts in Newry and Mourne legacy area and that the practice of task and finish was still taking place on the Newry side of the District. He stated that this was unacceptable after 4 years and the bin service was totally unreliable. He also queried why the Building Control fees were on a par with those in the South East of England, and how this was assessed.

Mr Moore advised the rollout of Neighbourhood Services should begin to alleviate some of the issues that Councillor Reilly raised with regard to waste services, and this would begin this month.

Mrs Ward advised that Building Control fees were set at Stormont and there had not been a review of these in 15 or more years. She stated she was happy to discuss this matter in more detail with the Member following the meeting if required.

RTS/029/2018 – Action Sheet of RTS Committee Meeting held on 21 February 2018

Councillor Fitzpatrick queried whether the review report would be brought back to RTS Committee or straight to the Audit Committee.

Mr Hannaway advised the timeframe would be brought back to the RTS Committee, with any issues over governance that required further investigation then being referred to the Audit Committee.

RTS/030/2018 – Street Trading Designation at Mary Street/The Square, Rostrevor

Councillor Carr raised an issue regarding a mobile chip shop that was permanently in place from one end of the week to the other in Warrenpoint. He asked that officers speak to local Councillors when designating street trading places.

Mrs Ward advised she would raise the issue with the officer involved and revert back to the Member.

RTS/031/2018 – Road Closures for Special Events

Councillor Devlin welcomed the decision taken on this matter and said she appreciated this would cause a budget deficit, however road races make huge contributions to the community and local economy. She stated it was a shame that the legislation still stated notices must be done in print format as that placed a burden on various charities and the requirement should be amended to include social media. She urged that groups apply for these road closures with plenty of notice.

AGREED: **The Minutes were agreed as an accurate record and adopted, on the proposal of Councillor Curran, seconded by Councillor Fitzpatrick.**

CORRESPONDENCE AND CONFERENCES

C/059/2018 CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED FROM DEPARTMENT FOR INFRASTRUCTURE RE: STREAM STREET, DOWNPATRICK – PROPOSED ONE WAY TRAFFIC ORDER

Read: Correspondence received from Department for Infrastructure, dated 22 March 2018, regarding Stream Street, Downpatrick – Proposed One Way Traffic Order (copy circulated).

Councillor Trainor asked that a letter be sent to DfI to ascertain the level of consultation with local residents and businesses in the area that had been undertaken to reach the conclusion that was forthcoming.

AGREED: **It was agreed that a letter be sent to Department for Infrastructure asking what level of consultation took place with local residents and businesses on the issue of a one-way system in Stream Street.**

C/060/2018 CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED FROM ULSTER BANK RE: CLOSURE OF KILLYLEAGH BRANCH

Read: Correspondence received from Ulster Bank, dated 15 March 2018, regarding Closure of Ulster Bank branch in Killyleagh (copy circulated).

AGREED: **The correspondence received from Ulster Bank was noted.**

C/061/2018 **CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED FROM CO-OPERATION IRELAND RE: CONFERENCE – RURAL SOCIETY IN TRANSITION: PLANNING FOR 21ST CENTURY RURAL POTENTIALS AND CHALLENGES**

Read: Correspondence received from Co-operation Ireland regarding Rural Society in Transition conference (copy circulated).

Councillor Byrne expressed an interest in attending this conference.

AGREED: **It was agreed that Councillor Byrne attend the conference, and any other interested Councillor who wished to attend, to inform Democratic Services as soon as possible.**

C/062/2018 **CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED FROM NILGA RE: DRIVING GOVERNMENT LOCALLY SUMMIT**

Read: Correspondence received from NILGA, regarding Driving Government Locally Summit (copy circulated).

AGREED: **It was agreed on the proposal of Councillor Craig, seconded by Councillor Hyland that any interested Councillor who wished to attend this summit could do so.**

C/063/2018 **CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED FROM PERMANENT SECRETARY PENGELLY RE: NOTICE OF MOTION ON SUICIDE PREVENTION CENTRES**

Read: Correspondence received from Permanent Secretary Pengelly, dated 30 March 2018, regarding Notice of Motion on Suicide Prevention Centres (copy circulated).

AGREED: **It was agreed on the proposal of Councillor Sharvin, seconded by Councillor Trainor that a letter be sent to Derry and Strabane District Council asking whether their pilot scheme had delivered what had been hoped for and whether it had cut suicide rates in the District, with a view to engaging a pilot within our own District, if it had proved successful.**

FOR NOTING

C/064/2018 **FILE NOTE OF MEETING HELD WITH PETER MAY ON 9 MARCH 2018**

Read: File Note of Meeting held with Peter May on 9 March 2018 (copy circulated).

Councillor Enright on a point of accuracy stated there should be a fourth action point to read:

- Permanent Secretary suggested that Council had Section 76 Powers that allowed the Council to levy developers on the foot of infrastructure for their particular housing estate. The Chief Executive undertook to bring forward proposals to Council to enable Council to use these powers to levy developers to undertake this work.

The Chief Executive advised that was correct and he was working with planners at present to put together a policy paper on that basis.

Members welcomed the meeting that had taken place, however raised the following issues which the Chief Executive advised could be put in writing to TransportNI prior to their meeting Council at the end of May:

- Was there an issue with the Newry office as the roads on the Eastern side of the District seem to be in better condition than those in the Mourne DEA?
- Were there any discussions with regard to Narrow Water Bridge at the meeting?
- Was there any timeframe in place for meeting with landowners and stakeholders in relation to Eastern Distributor Road?
- Responses were not forthcoming from the divisional office.
- Was there still an appetite to deliver on the Ballynahinch By-Pass as the figure for the road seems to have increased exponentially since the beginning?

Mr Hannaway advised the Narrow Water Bridge had not been discussed but reference was made to in the Ireland 2040 Strategic document. He stated that there was no timeframe as yet, but was hoping the engagement on Eastern Distributor Road would begin before summer break.

AGREED: It was agreed to write to TransportNI with the list of issues above in order that they can be responded to when the officials from TransportNI attend Council at the end of May.

NOTICES OF MOTION

C/065/2018 NOTICE OF MOTION RECEIVED FROM COUNCILLOR SAVAGE

The following Notice of Motion came forward for consideration in the name of Councillor Savage:

"This Council recognises the growing housing crisis in Newry City and in towns and villages across the district and agrees that every citizen has the right to a home. Agrees to make social and affordable housing a priority within the Local Development Plan and pledges to work with Government Departments, the NIHE, Housing Associations, Confederation of Community Groups, the business community, construction sector, Newry Bid, local

charities, NGOs and other stakeholders to develop short, medium and long term social and affordable housing solutions for our city and district."

In formally proposing the motion, Councillor Savage stated that it was a basic human right to have a home and at present within Newry there needed to be 7000 units provided just to stand still. He stated the population over 75 was growing and, along with this, there was one of the youngest populations in Western Europe. He said many young people in their late twenties and early thirties were having to continue to live with parents due to a lack of social and affordable housing. Councillor Savage went on to say the time had come for a more creative approach to map out a strategy to address the lack of housing and hoped Members would support his motion.

Councillor Devlin seconded the motion stating the housing issue in Newcastle was dire also.

Members spoke unanimously in support of the motion and Councillor Clarke proposed an amendment to the motion to include writing to ask at what stage the housing allocation review was currently.

Councillor Savage accepted the amendment and welcomed the unanimous support.

AGREED: **It was agreed on the proposal of Councillor Savage, seconded by Councillor Devlin to recognise the growing housing crisis in Newry city and in towns and villages across the District and agree that every citizen has the right to a home. It agreed to make social and affordable housing a priority within the Local Development Plan and pledged to work with Government Departments, the NIHE, Housing Associations, Confederation of Community Groups, the business community, construction sector, Newry BID, local charities, NGOs and other stakeholders to develop short, medium and long term social and affordable housing solutions for our city and district.**

It was also agreed to include writing to ask at what stage the housing allocation review was currently.

C/065/2018

NOTICE OF MOTION RECEIVED FROM COUNCILLORS REILLY, TAYLOR, WALKER, MACAULEY, CRAIG, HANNA, BURGESS AND HARVEY

The following Notice of Motion came forward for consideration in the name of Councillors Reilly, Taylor, Walker, Macauley, Craig, Hanna, Burgess and Harvey:

"That this Council removes the name Raymond McCreesh from the Newry, Mourne and Down Council play facility presently of that name."

In formally proposing the motion, Councillor Reilly stated the Unionist Councillors did so reluctantly as they had hoped to resolve the issue in a way that would have suited all sides, with everyone being respected, including the victims of terror. However as it was now 9 April 2018 and the Council had not been able to resolve the issue, the eight Unionist Councillors were bringing this motion to take cognisance of Court hearings. He stated that, despite allegations within the local media, there was no intention to heighten tension or trample on anyone's rights, including the people who lived in the Ballybot area. However the rights, feelings and sensitivities of all sides needed to be taken on board.

Councillor Reilly said there were other murals to Mr McCreesh, recognising him within his own community. However this matter involved a facility for families that was run and financed by this Local Government authority and therefore was profoundly wrong. He said the feelings and sensitivities of the Worton and Kingsmills families did not seem to count. The notice of motion had therefore been brought as it was not going to be possible to resolve the matter elsewhere, and it was now time when it must be resolved as people had been very patient in trying to resolve this in an amicable way.

Councillor Taylor seconded the motion stating there had been a great deal of patience shown by the Unionist representatives, but there was no clear resolution in sight and his thoughts were with innocent victims who continued to experience pain and hurt. He stated he was exasperated with the process as there did not seem to be any willingness to deal with the issue which had directly impacted upon community relations and issues of respect and equality of opportunity for those who did not feel welcome to use the facility. He said the matter was a continuing running sore on the reputation of the Council.

Councillor Walker said he concurred with the comments of Councillors Reilly and Taylor. He said his plea to all Councillors in the Chamber was to put right a great wrong, and said they now had an opportunity to do so. He said this was not about Unionists getting one over but about doing what was right for victims. He referred to banners in the park which he said were offensive and asked if they had yet been removed. He said those who abstained on this matter were supporting the continued naming of the play park and they should instead show respect for their Unionist neighbours.

Councillor Craig said the opportunity now existed to put the Council on the right side of equality legislation and to promote good relations, whilst avoiding a court action. It also gave the chance to say to Mrs Worton that her hurt was felt and that we no longer wished to continue this hurt.

Councillor McMurray said he supported the Motion as it was consistent with his Party's policy on naming public spaces. He said he understood the narratives of both sides in this matter.

Councillor Ruane proposed an amendment to the motion to read:

“That this Council makes no decision until the process agreed by full Council in December 2017 has concluded.”

This was seconded by Councillor Stokes who stated the process, as agreed in December 2017, was nearing completion and it was very important to see it through to its conclusion.

Councillor Tinnelly said it was important to remember that many people had been hurt on all sides of the community and many narratives currently existed. He said there was a need to work to see a satisfactory resolution to this issue and just as unionists honour the dead at the cenotaph, nationalists were profoundly affected by the deaths of the hunger strikers, therefore, the residents in Patrick Street wished to retain the name of the park for that reason.

The Chairperson asked Councillor Reilly if he accepted the amendment.

Councillor Reilly stated he would not accept the amendment as the deadline of 29th March had passed and the High Court had stated that following tonight's meeting, Mrs Worton had 30 days to bring the matter back to Court if it had not been resolved. He called for a recorded vote.

Mr Hannaway provided some clarification on Councillor Reilly's comments about the outcome of the December High Court judgement in respect of the Judicial Review taken by Mrs Worton. He referred in particular to paragraphs 9 and 17 which confirmed the Council had resolved to review the use and management of the land, in line with Council's strategic-wide review of play areas and the practical effect of this was to retain the play area in question or retain another similar facility which had been accorded a much higher play value, with the Council aspiring to make a final decision at its monthly Meeting on 9th April 2018.

Mr Hannaway further advised that within paragraph 17 of the Judgement, it stated that the Judicial Review application could be reapplied for and reinstated not later than four weeks following Council's impending fresh decision.

The Chairperson did then put the amendment to a recorded vote (attached), the results of which were as follows;

FOR:	24
AGAINST:	10
ABSTENTIONS:	3

The amendment was **CARRIED**.

AGREED: It was agreed on the proposal of Councillor Ruane, seconded by Councillor Stokes that Council make no decision on the naming of McCreesh Park until the process, agreed by full Council in December 2017 had concluded.

Councillors Burgess, Craig, Hanna, Harvey, Macauley, Reilly, Taylor and Walker left the chamber at this stage – 7.46pm

C/067/2018

NOTICE OF MOTION RECEIVED FROM COUNCILLOR SHARVIN

The following Notice of Motion came forward for consideration in the name of Councillor Sharvin:

"Call on this Council to lead, support and enhance the Saint Patrick's Day festivities in the home of Saint Patrick, and in order to encourage greater connectivity with businesses and local communities to establish an inter-community and business forum for local people to contribute to the festival planning jointly with the Council."

Councillor Sharvin formally proposed the motion, which was seconded by Councillor Curran and referred, in accordance with Standing Order 16.1 (6), to the ERT Committee for consideration and report.

C/068/2018

NOTICE OF MOTION RECEIVED FROM COUNCILLOR BROWN

The following Notice of Motion came forward for consideration in the name of Councillor Brown:

"This Council acknowledges the importance of St John's Lighthouse, Killough, and its key role in local maritime heritage. It opposes any attempts to remove and replace the historic rotating beam from the lighthouse and replace it with a less effective LED beam which can have a negative impact on marine epifaunal communities. The original beam should be retained and the Council will take any action within its power to protect the beam in the interests of tourism in the area. It will also write to Clare County Council to fact find regarding their management of Loop Head Lighthouse in Co. Clare."

In formally proposing the motion, Councillor Brown stated the reason for the proposed removal of the lighthouse was due to CIL, Commissioner of Irish Lighthouses stating the mercury bed on which is turned was a health hazard, which has been disproved. He stated it was the only light of its type in Ireland and with the right marketing strategy could become a catalyst for tourism within the area.

Councillor Sharvin seconded the motion stating the lighthouse was a huge tourism asset to the area and asked for an amendment to the motion to include writing to Tourism NI to seek support for this tourism asset and Commissioner for Irish Lights asking to retain the light.

Members spoke unanimously in support of the motion.

Councillor Brown accepted the amendment and thanked those Members in the chamber for their support.

AGREED: It was agreed on the proposal of Councillor Brown, seconded by Councillor Sharvin to acknowledge the

importance of St John’s Lighthouse, Killough and its key role in local maritime heritage and it opposes any attempts to remove and replace the historic rotating beam from the lighthouse and replace it with a less effective LED beam which can have a negative impact on marine epifaunal communities. The original beam should be retained and Council will take any action within its power to protect the beam in the interest of tourism in the area. It will also write to Clare County Council to fact find regarding their management of Loop Head Lighthouse in Co Clare.

It was also agreed to write to Tourism NI to seek support for this tourism asset and Commissioner for Irish Lights to ask to retain the light.

There being no further business, the meeting concluded at 8.01pm.

Signed:

Chairperson

Chief Executive

NEWRY, MOURNE & DOWN DISTRICT COUNCIL
RECORDED VOTE

DATE: 9th April 2018 VENUE: Downshire Civic Centre MEETING: Council Meeting

SUBJECT OF VOTE: **Amendment to Notice of Motion: "That this Council makes no decision until the process agreed by full Council in December 2017 has concluded."**

COUNCILLOR	FOR	AGAINST	ABSTAIN	ABSENT
T Andrews			X	
N Bailie				X
P Brown		X		
R Burgess		X		
P Byrne	X			
M Carr	X			
C Casey	X			
W Clarke	X			
G Craig		X		
D Curran	X			
L Devlin	X			
S Doran	X			
C Enright	X			
G Fitzpatrick	X			
G Hanna		X		
V Harte	X			
H Harvey		X		
T Hearty	X			
R Howell	X			
D Hyland	X			
L Kimmins				X
M Larkin	X			
K Loughran	X			
J Macauley		X		
D McAteer				X
O McMahan	X			
A McMurray		X		
R Mulgrew	X			
M Murnin	X			
B Ó Muirí				X
B Quinn	X			
H Reilly		X		
J Rice	X			
M Ruane	X			
M Savage	X			
G Sharvin			X	
G Stokes	X			
D Taylor		X		
JJ Tinnelly	X			
J Trainor			X	
B Walker		X		
TOTALS	24	10	3	4